Claremont Colleges Scholarship @ Claremont

HMC Senior Theses

HMC Student Scholarship

2018

Self Regulation in College-Level Mathematics Classes

Jenny Lee

Recommended Citation

Lee, Jenny, "Self Regulation in College-Level Mathematics Classes" (2018). *HMC Senior Theses*. 113. https://scholarship.claremont.edu/hmc_theses/113

This Open Access Senior Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the HMC Student Scholarship @ Claremont. It has been accepted for inclusion in HMC Senior Theses by an authorized administrator of Scholarship @ Claremont. For more information, please contact scholarship@cuc.claremont.edu.

On Self Regulation in College-Level Mathematics Classes

Jenny Lee

Dagan Karp, Advisor

Luis A. Leyva, Reader



Department of Mathematics

December, 2018

Copyright © 2018 Jenny Lee.

The author grants Harvey Mudd College and the Claremont Colleges Library the nonexclusive right to make this work available for noncommercial, educational purposes, provided that this copyright statement appears on the reproduced materials and notice is given that the copying is by permission of the author. To disseminate otherwise or to republish requires written permission from the author.

Abstract

This thesis investigates the need for improvement in mathematics education at the college level in the US regarding equitable practices in instruction. In particular, it focuses on understanding the role self-regulation can play in the classroom dynamics, and how self-regulation can be a way to empower students. Also included is a case study in an introductory linear algebra class at a liberal arts college and is meant to provide a investigation into a way of incorporating self-regulation by using self-paced assessments. Results of this study suggest a possible question to consider in reforming mathematics education for a more equitable environment in postsecondary mathematics classrooms.

Contents

Abstract ii					
Ac	knov	vledgments	ix		
1 Introduction					
	1.1	Motivation	1		
	1.2	Background	2		
	1.3	Self-paced assessment	7		
2 Math is not fair.			9		
	2.1	Implicit Biases by Instructors	9		
	2.2	Structural Biases in Institutions	11		
	2.3	Cultural Obstructions	13		
3	Self	-Regulation	17		
	3.1	Definition	17		
	3.2	Origin and forms of self-regulation in history.	18		
	3.3	Self-Assessment and Evaluation	19		
	3.4	An example of self-regulation in the classroom: using self-			
		paced assessments.	21		
4 The case study		case study	25		
	4.1	Introduction	25		
	4.2	Method	26		
	4.3	Results	27		
	4.4	Discussion	29		
Bi	Bibliography 35				

List of Tables

1.1	Number of degrees awarded in mathematics majors, categorized by gender and department during July of 2014 to June of 2015 from CBMS (Blair et al., 2018)	6
1.2	Percentages of full time faculty members belonging to various ethnic groups by gender and by department as of fall 2015 (Blair et al., 2018).	6
2.1	Framework of Whiteness in Mathematics Education. A more detailed breakdown of each dimension is detailed in their paper (Battey and Leyva, 2016).	15
4.1	Number of students per each racial/ethnic group. Total is greater than sample size (accounting students of mixed race).	27
4.2	Differences in average of how students rated themselves on self assessment of math knowledge (lower value indicating lower score).	28

Acknowledgments

First and foremost, I thank my adviser, Prof Karp, for providing me an opportunity to explore and invest in what I'm truly passionate about, as well as for being infinitely patient with my questions and suggestions. I thank Prof de Pillis for listening to my persistent complaints, and letting me pursue an awkward schedule. In general, I thank the Harvey Mudd College Math Department for being the most supportive and lovable department at Mudd, no questions asked, and for letting me feel genuine love of teaching and caring for students. I am also grateful for my second reader, Luis A. Leyva at Vanderbilt, for sparing his time to review and read my thesis, and Laura Palucki Blake for assisting with much of the data collection and analysis.

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Motivation

Before I begin, I ask you, reader, to consider my abbreviated description of my experience of mathematics education: I sit in a classroom full of students, all who are told to practice and memorize the materials presented by the teacher. I have questions about why a formula looks the way it does. My teacher does not answer; he thinks it's not relevant to the class. In college, I again find myself sitting in a classroom full of students, my questions left again unanswered "in the interest of time." I wonder sometimes whether the lecturer knows my name or even cares if I show up at all. I go on to take an advanced topology course. There are three women, including me, and at least ten men, in the first class. By the end of the semester, I'm the only woman left, with at least ten other men.

Mathematics has always been a difficult subject for me. In large part, it is difficult because of how difficult it is to stay awake during lectures. Perhaps laughable, but it's true; I often joke that had it not been for my persistent parents' efforts and lifelong interest in the subject, I would have easily been an art major, which requires a lot more moving of body parts and far fewer listening to lectures. In my college math lectures, professors cover proofs of some theorems and write down some definitions. If at any point I were to doze or be distracted, I would have a harder time following for the rest of the lecture, trying to play catch-up from one point to the next. If I don't make the necessary connections and absorb the important concepts right then and there, I feel behind and lost. In worries that I'll fall even further behind, I dare not look around to see how my peers are doing, or to question

2 Introduction

the validity of what I'm being taught.

In stark contrast, I've never fallen asleep or felt like I was behind in classes that are participation-based or seminar-based. Even the way students sit in the class is different. As opposed to rows and columns facing the board, desks are arranged in rough circles that have everyone face one another, so as to encourage voices from all directions, not one.

I am therefore as baffled as I am frustrated with how traditional lecturebased classes seem to prevent effective learning. Forgetting for a moment that, personally, lectures are simply difficult to be interesting for over an hour, I, a woman and student of color, rarely see a figure for me to look up to or relate to. I have sat in numerous math lectures being the sole woman in the room, questioning where all of my fellow female math majors could have gone. I have shuffled through mathematics texts wondering when the last time I read a textbook from a female author of color was, never mind see a theorem named after one. Being Asian-American, I constantly question and face biases and stereotypes of Asian-Americans, many which make me take a second glance at my pride and love of my ethnic identity.

I find that this system of learning which disregards the students in the picture is highly ineffective. The social, historical, and economical contexts in which mathematics takes part in for people especially like myself is simply non-negligible in fostering a good learning environment.

This thesis is my attempt to bring some of the problems I see into light, as a way to expose the flaws and changes necessary in mathematics pedagogy, particularly in postsecondary education. Afterwards, I look into self-regulatory methods in teaching, and in particular, I study self-paced assessments as a tool for equity in mathematics education. Using a case study done at my own institution to see the outcomes of self-paced assessment, I raise some points of discussion about future applications.

1.2 Background

1.2.1 The status quo.

The classroom setting that I described in the introduction is an example of the "banking model" of education, named by Paulo Freire in *Pedagogy of the Oppressed* in 1968. Freire draws a metaphor between this style of education to a bank, where the teacher is the depositor and the students are depositories (Freire, 2014). The teacher's tasks are to "fill" the students of information, and the student's role is to simply accept this information, with no particular

requirement to digest its contents further or apply additional context. Thus, under this model, a good teacher is one who can give as much as they can to as many students, and a good student is one who receives and regurgitates the most with precision.

Of the various problems Freire points out about this model, he particularly emphasizes the notion that the banking model transforms students into objects that merely act as containers, devoid of critical or creative thought.

Friere is certainly not the only individual questioning the method of education utilized in classrooms. Educator and psychologist Donald Bligh presents in his book, *What's the Use of Lectures?*, rationale for why traditional lecture style classrooms are ineffective and outdated, supported by an exhaustive collection of studies (Bligh, 1998). His ideas are not new either, compiling hundreds of studies conducted on this topic and relating theories from many other educators. Most notably, he cites the work of Benjamin Bloom, also a professor known for proposing and driving experiments on mastery-based learning (Bligh, 1998).

Despite the existing literature about the need for improvement in the traditional systems, change has been slow going, in large part due to the difficulty of bringing changes into fruition. Take for instance educator Bob Moses, who saw struggling students in mathematics and created a nontraditional way of teaching algebra, called the Algebra Project. In his book, he describes the experience in spreading this idea across middle schools in Boston as an "uphill slough" (Moses and Cobb, 2001). He was turned down by principals for reasons ranging from teachers claiming that student skills not being up to par to stating that it would be too difficult to transition from the traditional approach.

Moses' experience goes to show that there exists resistance towards change, and isn't uncommon in middle school classrooms. In many respects, postsecondary mathematics in America has not changed since a century ago. For instance, white male instructors still teach lecture-based courses with weekly homework assignments and two or so exams.

1.2.2 Pedagogical methods

Throughout the 20th century, a variety of pedagogical methods came into trial across subject areas and institutions. Specifically in regards to postsecondary mathematics education, methods that have been explored include the following.

4 Introduction

Flipped classrooms

This method of instruction involving an inversion or a "flip" in the classroom is best described as placing the students in a setting where the lectures are given outside of the classroom, and activities meant to be more meaningful for the learning experience take place inside the classroom (Zappe et al., 2009). These activities, ranging from group work to solving tutorials to leading workshops, are often described as active learning and have been shown to significantly improve student performance in science and mathematics (Freeman et al., 2014). There are ongoing studies on the effects of flipped classroom being done in undergraduate engineering and mathematics settings (Yong et al., 2015).

Inquiry-based learning

Inquiry-based learning (IBL) describes a broad area of educational methods that focuses on student-driven instruction in the classroom. Most notably, IBL looks into how students can learn actively through questioning and creating arguments independently (Yoshinobu and Jones, 2013). Though IBL has been experimented on and researched at many different institutions for varying disciplines, it has also been involved in improving post-secondary mathematics.

One way IBL is used in postsecondary mathematics is the Moore Method, or Modified Moore Methods. In short, the Moore Method looks to have students prove theorems from scratch with minimal instructor intervention (AB and PhD, 1992). Created by Robert Lee Moore, this method saw fallbacks in courses other than introductory topology (which is where the method was used initially), and Moore himself received a lot of criticism for forbidding African-American students to take his classes and holding misogynistic and anti-semitic viewpoints, perhaps suggesting that his method would specifically benefit white men (Ross, 2007). Modified Moore Methods were developed and introduced in an effort to reduce some of these points of improvement (Cohen, 1982).

In 2014, a study conducted across multiple institutions with a focus to evaluate the benefits of IBL gave more insight into how students ultimately fared due to IBL (Laursen et al., 2014). Results showed that IBL removed previously seen gender gaps that disfavored women. More recently, IBL in postsecondary mathematics have recently received attention as they appeared in discussions and examples presented in an issue of *Problems*,

Resources, and Issues in Mathematics undergraduate Studies (Katz and Thoren, 2017). Various examples that appear in this issue of IBL studies, which were run on various student bodies and subjects, bring up notable questions and results.

A focus on self-regulation

Educator and psychologist Benjamin Bloom developed mastery-based learning, which expects students to have complete or near-complete mastery of concepts before proceeding further into the material (Bloom, 1968). Over the years mastery learning has taken on many variations, some more successful than others, but all focus on individual pacing and developing autonomy in a student's ability to learn. The biggest takeaway from studies done in mastery learning is the positive impact it has on students despite how much it differs from traditional methods of teaching (Zollinger, 2017).

Self-regulation is not a method but a vital piece of mastery-based learning that asks students to identify and understand their own progression in learning. A focus that requires and trains meta-cognitive skills in learning mathematics can be useful in enabling students to grow independence and attain ownership of their own learning. Furthermore, rather than introducing large stylistic changes to the classroom, bringing in a focus of self-regulation can be relatively easily accomplished compared to flipped classrooms or IBL (Montague, 2007). While self-regulation in mathematics learning has not been explored as explicitly as the other two methods, elements of self-regulation are present and can be found.

Exactly how incorporating the ideas of self-regulation is possible is detailed in a later chapter. In specifics, this thesis proposes a possible way to change classroom dynamics using self-paced assessments, which attempts to alter one aspect of mathematics classes for a more effective and less stressful learning experience using self-regulative practices.

1.2.3 Inequity and Underrepresentation

Postsecondary mathematics also faces issues of underrepresentation in gender and race, in particular shown by the percentage of degrees awarded in mathematics. Below are tables (1.1, 1.2) with data from the most recent 2015 survey conducted by the Conference Board of Mathematical Sciences (Blair et al., 2018).

What is most notable from the number of degrees awarded is the sharp

6 Introduction

Department	Men	Women	Total
University (PhD)	3431 (68%)	1645 (32%)	5076
University (MA)	1436 (51%)	1365 (49%)	2801
College (BA)	2529 (51%)	2388 (49%)	4917

Table 1.1 Number of degrees awarded in mathematics majors, categorized by gender and department during July of 2014 to June of 2015 from CBMS (Blair et al., 2018).

Department	Asian	Black	Hispanic	White	AIAN/	Unknown
					NHPI*	
University (PhD)						
Men	15	1	3	55	0	2
Women	5	0	1	16	0	1
University (MA)						
Men	11	2	3	46	0	2
Women	6	1	1	26	0	1
University (BA)						
Men	6	2	1	53	0	2
Women	4	1	1	30	0	1

*American Indians and Alaskan Natives / Native Hawaiians and other Pacific Islanders

Table 1.2 Percentages of full time faculty members belonging to various ethnic groups by gender and by department as of fall 2015 (Blair et al., 2018).

decline in the percentage of women receiving PhDs than men compared to the percentage of MAs and BAs awarded. Table 1.2 further shows there exist fewer women, regardless of ethnicity, in tenured faculty positions overall which diverge even more from the numbers of PhDs awarded. Underrepresentation in science and engineering as described by the National Science Foundation refers to a minority group whose number of scientists and engineers per 10,000 population of that group is substantially below the comparable figure for scientists and engineers who are white and not of Hispanic origin, according to the United States Code. The numbers above show an example of underrepresentation of women in mathematics, a phenomenon that is important to take note of, but describing the reasons why such is the case is outside the scope of this thesis.

Looking specifically at ethnic groups, the numbers show an overall

evidence of minoritization of non-white faculty for both genders. That the presented data only respects the notion of binary genders also points to a possible lack of support and representation of genderqueer or nonbinary individuals. How this minoritization and underrepresentation could potentially impact mathematics education is explored in the next chapter where I discuss inequitable practices in mathematics education.

1.3 Self-paced assessment

There is no concrete, definite solution to the problem of how mathematics education has been unfair, benefiting only some and hence being ineffective for others. Yet, it is important to try to attempt and propose possible ways to alleviate and work towards what could better serve the current student population.

One attempt to do so is through implementing self-paced assessment, a method that takes from self-regulation and self-regulatory methods. Self-paced assessment takes elements from some non-traditional methods in postsecondary mathematics education that have been experimented on previously. Such include but aren't limited to mastery-based learning, flipped classrooms, and inquiry-based learning.

In describing how self-paced assessment can be run in a postescondary mathematics classroom, this thesis presents a case study conducted on a group of first year students taking an introductory linear algebra course at Harvey Mudd College, a small liberal arts college located east of Los Angeles. The results of the study propose a possible question of using self-paced assessments to take a step towards equity by trying to shift the locus of control to students and providing a more positive experience to reduce negative sentiments towards mathematics.

Chapter 2

Math is not fair.

The title of this chapter may be confusing. What do I mean when I discuss fairness in mathematics?

I grew up hearing and thinking that math was neutral; that unlike in literature or social studies, the instructions told you 1 + 1 was always 2, no matter who you were or what you believed in.

As Friere discusses, the role a student typically takes in a traditional classroom is to act as a container that simply accepts information and regurgitates out appropriately (Freire, 2014). The system disregards fostering the capabilities of a student to process and apply independent thought, and the instructor is not expected to have their students be able to do so, either.

A student, however, is not a memorizing machine. There is always additional context, both social and historical, outside of the classroom that definitely affects the way a student perceives and performs in mathematics, particularly in the college or university level. With biases and obstructions that exist in ways to curb student achievement, intentionally or not, mathematics education is not fair in various ways that I'd like to look at different levels of society.

2.1 Implicit Biases by Instructors

The one individual that interacts and directly impacts every student in a classroom is the instructor. Hence, if an instructor were to hold preemptive opinions or biases that pertain to particular students, no matter how subconsciously, this may impact their preferences for or against certain students and their performances (Green et al., 2007). Specifically, this

proposition comes from the Harvard implicit association study, which essentially showed how people could hold biases or preferences without explicitly portraying them using a test that detected differences in reaction speeds to making adjective-subject associations.

Using this test, a study done in 2015 showed that male scientists had a tendency to associate science with males more than female scientists (Smyth and Nosek, 2015). In fact, this discrepancy was the greatest with associating males with engineering and mathematics, exceeding 0.8 standard deviations. This then possibly implies that male professors are likely to hold a stronger association between male students and mathematics. Referring back to Table 1.1, where the percentage of full time female faculty members was less than that of male members, this further suggests bias that a female student may be subjected to during her career.

In fact, a study conducted in 2012 showed that science faculty, regardless of gender and race, preferred male students over female students (Moss-Racusin et al., 2012). The study involved using two nearly identical fictional individuals and seeing who was more likely to be hired as a laboratory manager. The only difference was their implied gender, deduced by the names "John" and "Jennifer." Despite all other attributes being identical, there was significant preference for hiring John; participants scored him higher than Jennifer on all marks on average.

These studies present a strong case for how instructors may hold presumed assumptions towards certain students in mathematics. Certainly what this implies is that if this were true, students subject to negative biases must work harder than their counterparts to impress or succeed and face challenges that make it increasingly difficult remain in the field despite potential opinions being held against them.

For instance, if women are already minoritized in the status quo, it manifests a vicious cycle that likely feeds biases against them. Called "stereotype threat," consequences can result in lasting effects on the environment for women in mathematics (Spencer et al., 1999). In tests, women performed substantially worse in tests when told that there were differences in achievement based on gender, compared to equally achieving men. Other experiments handling racial differences showed similar results; African-American subjects who were realized of how their race would perform prior to taking a test were more likely to perform worse than white subjects (Steele and Aronson, 1995). Procedures in both experiments included both explicit (direct, verbal delivery) and implicit (diagnostic surveys that served as stereotype-activation) ways of priming subjects of their identities and related stereotypes. Regardless of procedure, subjects who were threatened by stereotypes performed objectively worse. This points to the possibility of how instructors imposing certain biases can actively impact students' performances.

Another important example of stereotyping and implicit biases taking action is actions of microaggression, which describes any seemingly small behavior, including unvocalized assumptions, that relays hostility or prejudiced views towards a marginalized group, unintentional or not (Sue et al., 2007). When unnoticed or ignored, microaggressions towards ethnic minority groups feed racism, fueling a mindset that only continues to be confirmed as a correct one. As a result, impacted students fall further into the mindset of feeling less capable in the classroom.

2.2 Structural Biases in Institutions

To begin discussing how postsecondary institutions present biases against some students and privileges to others, an understanding of how students are filtered into these institutions in the first place must be established. For a typical high school student in the US, about 95% of college applications require SAT or ACT scores, which imply that this score is often used as a metric to determine admission into the school (Morse, 2008).

The problems associated with using this score have been firmly studied and confirmed in research; in particular, studies show how it tends to hold advantages for already privileged students (Buchmann et al., 2010). In mathematics, women and black students tend to score lower than male and white students, which also in turn pose more stereotype threats towards these students (LOVAGLIA et al., 2004). This means therefore that students admitted into notable colleges were subject to institutional biases before even setting foot on campus, which then affects their opportunities further down the road.

Even if students were to be admitted into such schools, they may face roadblocks in accessing or utilizing certain resources at the institution. More often then not, students are expected to be have financial resources that enables them to have not only important academic materials like textbooks and computers, but also life essentials like meals. Many students experience stress and pressure to afford certain amenities or at least have ways in which they can provide the necessary costs, be it through work or loans (Ross et al., 1999).

12 Math is not fair.

This connects to a bigger problem in the context of racial identities and socioeconomic groups. The 2007-2011 census provides enough quantitative evidence of the existing, unequal distribution of poverty among different races. American Indians and African Americans came in the highest at about 26% of the population being in poverty, more than a double in comparison to the 11.6% of whites (Bureau, 2013). A 2018 New York Times article showcasing a study conducted on white and black men showed that of the 5,000 white and 5,000 black boys who grew up in poverty, 48% of black boys grew up to remain in poverty and only 2% grew to be rich, while 31% of white boys remaining in poverty and 10% became rich (Badger et al., 2018).

Objectively, this means it is likely there are more non-white students thinking about and suffering from financial difficulties than their white counterparts. Stress from life-related sources negatively impacts students' achievements in school (Andrews and Wilding, 2004). Thus, this gives reason to believe that students with financial difficulties are probably more prone to experiencing academic difficulties than those without. In 2013, enrollment percentages in postsecondary education showed about a near 10% difference between white (42%) and black (34%) students (Musu-Gillette, 2006). Graduation rates were similar, lowest for black students at around 41%. These numbers dip down further for STEM (Science, Technology, Engineering, Mathematics) degrees, with about 11% fewer black students graduating.

The 2015 study conducted by the Conference Board of Mathematical Sciences showed that 71% of full time mathematics professors at PhD awarding universities were white, compared to 1% black and 4% Hispanic. In addition, 22% of total professors were women, of which 16% were white; approximately 0% were black and 1% Hispanic.

What this means for students of color sitting on the other side of the podium is a definite disparity in the number of professors that share their racial background. This lack of having a proper role model impacts the belief a student has that they can succeed, otherwise known as self-efficacy (Thevenin, 2007). With lowered self-efficacy comes lowered achievement, unsurprisingly (Motlagh et al., 2011). Societal and economical factors that relate to academic achievement in these ways means they cannot be ignored when considering equitable practices in mathematics education.

2.3 Cultural Obstructions

When stating that there are cultural obstructions that contribute to inequity in mathematics education, it is not to say that the action of finding a derivative is somehow racially charged or unfair to a specific group of people. Rather, how institutions teach a mathematical concept and the myriad of assumptions made in the process shape the role mathematics takes in classrooms and eventually our society.

2.3.1 There is oppression.

Specifically, I contend that current practices in mathematics is biased against some and privileged against others. In his paper on anti-oppressive education, Kevin Kumashiro outlines ways in which oppression exists in classrooms today that works against "the Other," referring to traditionally marginalized in society, and discusses how to bring about anti-oppressive approaches to education, examining strengths and weaknesses of each (Kumashiro, 2000).

Kumashiro categorizes the approaches to anti-oppressive education, including understanding the need for education for the Other, the need for education about the Other, education that is critical of privileging and othering, and education that works to bring change in students and society. He points out that oppression in all four of these flavors comes from the underlying belief that "normal" equates to cis-gendered, heterosexual white men (Kumashiro, 2000). Furthermore, a flawed and misleading understanding of the Other perpetuated by stereotypes add to further setting normalcy away from the Othered. In this way, he points to how whiteness has served in projecting mathematics as a "neutral" subject. As Rochelle Gutierrez writes on how mathematics assumes to have no "color" or cultural associations:

[In] many mathematics classrooms, students are expected to leave their emotions, their bodies, their cultures, and their values outside the classroom walls, stripping them of a sense of wholeness (Gutierrez, 2012).

2.3.2 Mathematics education is a racial project.

Mathematics is historically not led uniquely by white Europeans. Prominent advancements were made by individuals from all over world. But when I ask

14 Math is not fair.

fellow math majors for names of famous mathematicians, what I hear are not Srinivasa Ramanujan, Hypatia, or Dorothy Vaughn; but Euler, Pythagoras and Fermat. The problem in question lies exactly here–whiteness is rarely questioned in this context of mathematics. Perhaps then a valid question to ask is, why has mathematics education been so predominantly white?

Danny Martin attempts to answer the question by discussing the deliberate and prevailing racial agendas that use mathematics education as a tool aligned with sustaining a white framework in society, particularly in attaining market-oriented goals (Martin, 2013). He describes beyond what statistics show of underrepresentation in mathematics by analyzing literature that seems to promote mathematics education reform but also contributes to the agendas by not going into detail the key position race and racialization takes in the picture.

Furthermore, Martin argues that mathematics education itself has aligned with these agendas in keeping whiteness in control because it has been able to stay away and immune from possibilities of being racially charged or placed under racial politics. The way in which this was possible, he describes, is the existence of white institutional spaces that conform to particular characteristics:

(a) numerical domination by Whites and the exclusion of people of color from positions of power in institutional contexts, (b) the development of a White frame that organizes the logic of the institution or discipline, (c) the historical construction of curricular models based upon the thinking of White elites, and (d) the assertion of knowledge production as neutral and impartial, unconnected to power relations (Martin, 2013).

Many points made previously directly support how white institutional spaces have existed and continue to exist in society today; domination in number by white professors, curricular concepts based on and named off of historical white mathematicians, and implications that there are no relations between mathematics in societal and racial constructs. If these four points do manifest in reality, Martin's claims suggest the deep-rooted locus of power residing in whiteness and calls for the need to critically analyze institutions.

While these points of indication are clear, they are broad. Thus in fulfilling the need for specificity and examples, Dan Battey and Luis Leyva describe these characteristic indicators of such spaces by breaking down into specific areas:

Dimension	Elements			
	Ideological Discourses			
Institutional	Physical Space			
Institutional	History			
	Organizational Logic			
	Cognition			
Labor	Emotion			
	Behavior			
	Academic (De)Legitimization			
Identity	Co-construction of Meaning			
	Agency and Resistance			

Table 2.1 Framework of Whiteness in Mathematics Education. A more detailed breakdown of each dimension is detailed in their paper (Battey and Leyva, 2016).

This table outlines a way in which institutions can check whether whiteness is being perpetuated, and how so. But understanding how mathematics has continued to be used as a tool of racial and ethnic justice can be achieved through an example. In particular, Nicole Joseph uses these characteristics to identify and recognize how white institutional spaces influence the mathematics learning of black women (Joseph et al., 2017). Martin's notion of white institutional spaces come from critical race theory, which stems from legal backgrounds, serves to present a model that recognizes inequities in race and challenge existing predominant ideologies (Solorzano et al., 2000). Joseph describes how critical race theory permits the claim that mathematical spaces are not neutral. Her identification of how mathematics education has been unfair toward black women presents a concrete way in which individual students and their educations are affected under white institutional spaces.

2.3.3 It is possible to change.

I've thus far presented a problem in which inequitable practices in mathematics education are real and impact students. Remodeling education to eliminate inequitable practices in mathematics seems a daunting task for any one single institution, let alone an entire nation, to tackle. For all four educational approaches presented in his article, Kumashiro argues that there needs a prominent desire for change for any change to even occur (Kumashiro, 2000). As it is with any kind of change, there is resistance from the presiding body of power.

But Rochelle Gutierrez tells us there is hope. In her quote earlier she describes how students are "stripped away" of their sense of wholeness in the mathematics classroom, hence addressing an issue of how students are dehumanized objects in the classroom (Gutiérrez, 2017). In discussing possible ways to "rehumanize" students, she emphasizes the necessity to recognize hierarchies in classrooms and shifting the role of authority (Gutierrez, 2018).

More broadly, Gutierrez's ideas are grounded in her theory of two axes that cross in describing dimensions of equity: Access and Achievement make up the dominant axis, while Identity and Power make up the critical axis (Gutierrez, 2009). The dominant axis describes what would determine a student's ability in mathematics, while the critical axis describe what would measure a student's ability to think critically of mathematics, perhaps bringing change. Gutierrez contends all four are needed to build an equitable mathematics learning environment. In particular, she describes the Access dimension being a "precursor" to Achievement and Identity to Power, which implies the two former need to exist and establish before the latter.

Thus, her proposal that moving the locus of power is one way in which the critical axis is being used–she brings the students' identities into the conversation. In the next chapter, we explore a way in which this can be done via self-regulation.

Chapter 3

Self-Regulation

3.1 Definition

This is the definition of self-regulation provided by Zeider, Pintrich and Boekaerts' *Handbook of Self-Regulation*:

Self-regulation refers to self-generated thoughts, feelings, and actions that are planned and cyclically adapted to the attainment of personal goals (Corte et al., 2000).

This can be broken into two parts. First, it focuses on self-generation, indicating the necessity for an individual's own efforts and thus emphasizing power in the self. That way, the generated thoughts and actions can be structured to their own goals and needs, not those of others, such as the society or instructor. The word "cyclically" should be underlined here, as it points out how the process can be self-sustained, reinforced by practice and initial support.

Adopting a focus on self-generation of thoughts and actions which lead to attaining personal goals is a statement describing the achievement of power, at the least power over one's self. In a typical classroom setting composed of a single instructor and a group of tens to hundreds of individuals, there exists a power dynamic. The instructor is given an amount of control over the students' actions and knowledge that is only sometimes challenged, and only in some ways.

Thus, promotion of self-regulation will accomplish two parts for students: one in which the process of self-generating their own thoughts and actions will shift the locus of power away from being centralized at the instructor, and two in which the learning experience can be shaped to fit personal needs and goals, instead of generalized versions often presented in traditional classes.

The use of self-regulation in mathematics learning can be a driving force in achieving a change in perspective of mathematics in society, both by institutions and students alike. As I discussed in the previous chapter, it is important to keep in mind that the goal of self-regulation lies in rehumanizing students and bringing more equity in a postsecondary mathematics classroom.

3.2 Origin and forms of self-regulation in history.

To begin looking into how the core ideas of self-regulation came about, mastery-based learning is a fit place to start. Simply put, mastery learning seeks to incorporate individualized pacing of progression through the course material. Developed by Benjamin Bloom, mastery-based learning expects students to have complete or near-complete mastery of concepts before proceeding further into the material (Bloom, 1968). Over the years mastery learning has taken on many variations, some more successful than others, but all focus on individual pacing and developing autonomy in a student's ability to learn (Bradley, 2017). The biggest takeaway from studies done in mastery learning is the positive impact it has on students despite how much it differs from traditional methods of teaching (Zollinger, 2017).

As shown with the many studies done of the impact of mastery learning, self-regulation departs from traditional instruction. Thus, how or why self-regulation should be a part of school likely does not come to most educators immediately. For a large part, if not all, of a young student's life in academics, the classroom is where they are instructed to do one thing or another. Report cards and other assessments and evaluations are the only sources of feedback.

For college and postsecondary education where classroom sizes go upwards to hundreds and even thousands of students, the feedback given to students is difficult to refute or debate, especially when individual attention is hard to receive. Moreover, it could be that chances to improve one's grades are really given only once or twice a semester after midterm grades are posted.

This problem arises because mathematics education is rarely in the form different from the lecture-recitation style classes. Seminar or discussionheavy classes in mathematics are generally unheard of, let alone calling on students for participation aside from asking for answers. With bigger classes, asking questions in itself becomes a challenge, often perceived as being a waste of lecture time; practically impossible if the lecturer spares zero opportunities for questions. Truly, the conversation is one-sided, with little or no reception from the students' in their understanding.

In this status quo, it is unthinkable to "personalize" a course to meet a particular student's needs. More so, students have few chances to champion for themselves what they were lacking in the education they received. It is hardly reasonable to claim that one form of learning is the best way for every student to achieve success, as will be discussed in further detail below.

Looking only in terms of providing individual attention for academic achievement, attempts so far include remedial classes. Unfortunately, these often further reduce self-efficacy in underachieving students, as the students are singled out and required to take these extra classes under the description that they are struggling or behind, increasing both physical and mental stress factors (Martin et al., 2017).

Nevertheless, self-regulation takes many different forms and can be adapted to any type of classroom. In both methodology and focus, selfregulation can be incorporated at small or large scales. Detailed below are some (but certainly not all) ways in which self-regulation can take place in instruction (Montague, 2007). In addition, self-regulative strategies will often encompass a mix or overlap of the listed forms, thus none are mutually exclusive of another.

3.3 Self-Assessment and Evaluation

Self-assessment and evaluation can be pertinent to either qualitative evaluations of cognitive skills related to work ethic and habits or quantitative assessment of knowledge on concepts. The goal of some self-assessment and evaluation methods revolves around helping students practice independent realization of their own necessities and strengths in learning, and hence increase self-efficacy as well as a feeling of empowerment.

Evaluating work practices in mathematics can be achieved through a variety of ways, including worksheets that ask students to outline how they solved certain problems, reflection assignments that encourage students to evaluate their own weaknesses and strengths, and checkboxes to ensure certain practices were done (Montague, 2007). Such metacognitive processes can help students find and understand for themselves where they can improve in a way that doesn't explicitly expose particular weaknesses to their peers or instructors.

In recent years, self-assessment of course material and knowledge recollection is sometimes found in form of online-based classrooms, which reduces the work load of instructors to grade and follow through with each individual's assessments, as well as prevent academic dishonesty (Ventista, 2018). However, the nature of online based learning is that a computer and a reliable internet connection is a luxury that students should not be expected to have, especially when equitable practices are in concern, as mentioned before.

A section below outlines more specifically the kinds of self-assessments that can accurately aid student learning and provide ways the reduce unequal power dynamics. Moreover, the case study found in this paper describes one specific example of self-regulation which seeks to implement a fair way to provide student autonomy by encouraging self-assessment of skills and improving self-efficacy in college mathematics. Once again, the goal of any method should be to increase empowerment of students, reduce inequitable practices, and improve the student experience. Thus, it is key to think about the benefits and fallbacks of everything discussed below.

3.3.1 Self-Instruction

Self-instruction looks into empowering students to learn the material on their own, thereby also instilling the belief that they are capable. Naturally, there is some risk associated to self-instruction, and therefore is often paired with supplementary activities or practices that solidify or clarify learning.

Examples of self-instruction cross an entire spectrum of student independence in the classroom, from full-autonomy where students decide what should be covered and how, to partial-autonomy that expects students to learn the material provided by an instructor (Burris and Schroeder, 1972).

Recently, self-instruction in mathematics has taken form via flipped classrooms, in which the learning of material is done outside of the scheduled class time through slides and recorded lectures (Lage et al., 2000). This type of instruction reserves space and time for students to spend class time on group activities and more in-depth discussions of mathematics beyond the surface level of concepts, but also increases responsibility on the students to learn the material correctly on their own.

3.3.2 Self-Monitoring

Self-monitoring is similar in nature to the other self-regulation forms, but focuses more on providing immediate feedback. In mathematics, a checklist of commonly found errors are provided for students to check intermediate steps while solving problems (Dunlap and Dunlap, 1989). The checklist is subsequently personalized for each student as mistakes are made, and eventually they were removed as a form of assistance. Results from some studies showed an increase in achievement (Dunlap and Dunlap, 1989).

There are obvious challenges with this form of self-regulation, as it poses massive workloads realistically impossible for some teachers or instructors. Furthermore, such a checklist is often difficult to formulate for mathematics classes above introductory, more computational courses. It is important, still, to see the benefits of introducing students to metacognitive methods such as creating a checklist on their own to aid their learning.

3.4 An example of self-regulation in the classroom: using self-paced assessments.

While all of the various ways self-regulation that takes place in the classroom has benefits, self-assessment of course material has tangible and scalable opportunities that touch upon self-instruction and self-monitoring as well. More specifically, self-paced assessment allows for the students to take control of the pace they are expected to assess their learning the material. A more explicit example of how this variation of self-regulation in action can be implemented is explored in the case study later.

The methodology behind how self-paced assessments can be used is as simple as its name sounds. In the study, all assessments are conducted by the students on their own time and in their own choice of setting. Of the many stressful factors students are exposed to in college, examinations are one of the most prominent sources of stress (Abouserie, 1994). Students are expected to cover a large amount of the course material and regurgitate it coherently within a set amount of time. In a traditional setting, all students in the course are asked to have the material digested by the time the exam is given to a level where basic concepts can be extended to applications. There is no chance or way to show that improvements can be made after exams are taken–in other words, a one-time assessment is the determining factor of a student's understanding of the material.

22 Self-Regulation

Described in this way, it sounds naive to trust that traditional methods of assessment and instruction are fair and accurate ways to judge the complex and multidimensional understanding of material students can have. In addition, since examinations often act as a tool to give grades, which means questions that demand the creative process (such as open questions in the field) are likely left out to avoid vague, subjective grading. Despite how critical creative thinking is for mathematical research and exploration, if exams avoid asking such questions, students aren't able to practice necessary skills for furthering knowledge.

Self-paced assessment seeks to remedy some of many issues with traditional methods of teaching. For example, instead of one large assessment instrument that covers weeks to months of material, multiple smaller assessments will ultimately achieve the same goal of checking the state of students' understanding while entirely removing the stressful factor of having to review and cram large amounts of material at once.

Second, students are relieved of the burden of having understood everything on a strict schedule. Individual styles and paces of learning is entirely ignored in the status quo, despite just how vastly spread out these can be (Busato et al., 2000). The only expectation is that students are to complete the set of assessments by the end of the course. It is expected that the assessments would be handed out on a timely manner when the material being assessed is covered, but it is not expected that the student would be prepared at that moment to be tested on it. Having the independence to be able to take the assessments at their own pace is essentially how self-regulation takes a role here.

Third, students will have a chance to retake these assessments if they feel as though they were not sufficiently prepared or think that they did not fully comprehend the material upon taking the assessment. Penalizing students who simply made an algebra mistake or could not finish an assignment that covered an important concept are simply unfortunate events that should not be deterministic of a student's achievement in the course. Rather, it should be encouraged for students to self-evaluate and test where they are in the course and use the retake opportunity to their advantage to figure out where they are lacking and where they are strong. This not only reduces time spent on reviewing material a student may be already strong on, but also creates efficient study habits that builds metacognition.

Self-paced assessment as described here relies heavily on trust between students and teachers. In pop culture students are compared to prisoners, both groups of individuals under complete control, following a rulebook of a system set in stone. Students from a young age are praised for following directions and punished for acting out (Inbar, 1996). Eventually those who "succeed" in school are those students who were most obedient and studied what was given to them, without question. The snowball effect goes the other way as well, in which incriminating or humiliating students for some actions and grades lead to building further negative associations to school, reducing their desire to learn or participate. This phenomenon aligns with the school-to-prison-pipeline metaphor, which may further perpetuate negativity (Crawley and Hirschfield, 2018).

Thus, giving students control over their own learning is essentially an action of giving students trust. Construction of trust in each other can work to flatten the strict hierarchy that exists today. Particularly for higher level postsecondary institutions, students are imminent members of academia and society at a level of maturity that deserves trust, and subsequently, equity in power in the classroom. Trusting that students can be responsible for their own learning in these assessments leaves greater individual impact that in turn affects how society views education.

Chapter 4

The case study

4.1 Introduction

While there are many dimensions of equity to consider in the mathematics classroom, I investigate through this case study whether self-paced assessments can be one way to lead towards greater equity. Before getting into the details of the case study, let me introduce you to my experience of the US College Education at Harvey Mudd College: projector screens, chalkboards, individual desks and syllabi stating exact dates to assignments and exams. Variety in student experience in liberal arts colleges in the US is not pronounced. In many of these colleges, large lecture halls are ready to be filled with hundreds of students for them to watch a single professor or instructor. Whether a thousand-person introductory course or a ten-person advanced class, a student is expected to consume the material and spit it out, correctly. This is not to ridicule the efforts of certain colleges that are trying to actively reform education, but still the vast majority has remained stagnant.

As mentioned in the earlier chapter, the focus of the study was to see if positive change could be brought about in the status quo via self-regulation– specifically, through the use of self-paced assessments. The case study was designed as an attempt to study direct effects of making a small change and adding an element of self regulation in a mathematics course. To do so, self-regulated, self-paced assessments were put in place of midterm and final examinations. Here, the aforementioned axes of Gutierrez are being used as a way to determine whether the results pointed towards a more equitable environment.

4.2 Method

This study focused on a mandatory introductory linear algebra course, listed as Math 40, offered as a part of the common graduation requirements. Math 40 is a 7 week course, and historically the course consists of about 10 homework assignments and two exams, including one midterm and one final. There were total 49 students involved being first year students, and students were split between 2 sections randomly, taught by the same instructor. One of the sections used self-paced assessments. The other section remained unchanged as a control. For ease in distinguishing the two, I will refer to the test section as the "quiz section" and the unchanged section as the "control section."

The 24 students of the quiz section did not have any midterm or final examinations. Instead, these students were required to finish a total of 10 small, one or two problem quizzes by the end of the course. All 10 closed-book, closed-notes assessments consisted of questions that pertained to the knowledge of the material that was taught up to the day of release. Students were able to retake these quizzes without penalty, but the ultimate grade of the quiz would be determined by the attempt with the highest score. There were no deadlines to any of these quizzes except for the final deadline at the very end of the semester. Students were also expected to finish each within 15 minutes. In other words, all quizzes were self-paced and take-home, meaning students had autonomy over when, where, and how they wished to take these assessments.

The control section took one midterm and one final exam as traditionally done, appropriately scheduled around half way and at the end of the semester. Homework assignments remained identical to the other sections, and instruction was essentially identical for the two sections under the same instructor. There were no extra or additional assignments, nor were there fewer assignments, in any one of the sections.

There were six other sections of Math 40 being taught at the same time by other instructors, but other than the same material being taught, had nothing to do with the study. Students were not given the choice to opt out of the study while in either the quiz or control section, but could choose to drop or switch into a different section not part of the study. No students in other sections were allowed to switch into either sections in study.

Students in both sections were asked to fill out a pre-survey during the first week of the course asking for information including demographics, high school math courses, and family backgrounds. This survey also asked

for self-confidence and assessment in mathematics ability, belief in the need for certain elements in creating an intellectual environment, and level of comfort in asking questions.

After the course ended, students were asked to fill out a post-survey, which included questions about students' perceived growth in mathematics ability and confidence. They were also asked to participate in a Focus Group session for qualitative feedback using questions presented by a noninteractive individual not part of the study (neither I nor the instructor were present in the room).

4.3 Results

During the pre-test, students were asked for information on their demographics. Below, table 4.1 gives an overview of the students' racial/ethnic identities.

Section	Asian	Black	Hispanic	White	AIAN/ NHPI*
Control	6	0	5	18	3
Quiz	7	5	8	16	0

*American Indians and Alaskan Natives / Native Hawaiians and other Pacific Islanders

Table 4.1 Number of students per each racial/ethnic group. Total is greaterthan sample size (accounting students of mixed race).

Overall, the pre- and post-surveys found little statistically significant evidence of differences between the two sections. Qualitatively, there were notable differences in descriptions of the experience in the course; in particular, many students in the quiz section noted a lower level of perceived stress.

Using $\alpha = 0.05$, two-tailed *t*-tests were run on the differences in averages were taken regarding student scores of self-assessment of math knowledge and self-perceived growth in confidence and knowledge of mathematics.

1. H_0 : Students self-assessed scores their math did not change (before = after).

Students were asked to assess their own knowledge of mathematics in both the pre- and post-surveys. Table 4.2 shows the difference in averages of how students assessed their knowledge before and after the class.

Section	Before	After	Difference	<i>p</i> -value
Control	3.164	3.160	0.024	0.890
Quiz	3.136	3.208	0.0720	0.652

Table 4.2 Differences in average of how students rated themselves on selfassessment of math knowledge (lower value indicating lower score).

In both sections, the hypothesis H_0 was not rejected.

2. H_0 : Students perceived their growth in mathematical knowledge equally in both sections (quiz = control).

Students were asked in the post-survey of their self-perceived growth in mathematical knowledge. With a p-value of 0.151, the hypothesis was not rejected.

3. H_0 : Students perceived their growth in confidence in mathematics equally in both sections (quiz = control).

Students were asked in the post-survey of their self-perceived growth in confidence in mathematics. With a *p*-value of 0.482, the hypothesis was not rejected.

4.3.1 Focus Group

During the Focus Group session, students were asked to answer questions on the classroom atmosphere and give broad ideas and opinions of positive and negative things about the course. When asked for three words to describe the course, the students from the control section used words like "lots of proofs" and "solid linear systems" (in reference to course content), the quiz section students also shared some of these answers but also emphasized "fun" and "[having a] good time."

Similarly in the answers for the other questions, students in the control section were mostly focused on the intensity of the course and the material, students in the quiz section expressed opinions about the quizzes themselves and the overall lowered stress levels. In part, they discussed how the quizzes as a tool that "forced [them] to break up" the material as well as a way to test their learning of the material, knowing that they could retake it without penalty. Others noted the abundance of time there was to take

a quiz, compared to its relative brevity, in particular to how midterms are traditionally given in a block of time. Some students mentioned how quizzes could "pile up if [they] were not careful" and expressed a desire for a deadline for the first take of the quiz in order to help them not fall behind.

Furthermore, some students from the quiz section raised a question of fairness for their peers and friends from other classes, expressing how it was "hard to see them fail" after an exam while not being able to help or relate to them.

4.4 Discussion

According to analysis conducted by the Office of Institutional Research and Effectiveness at Mudd, the results of the study were showed no significant differences quantitatively in both sentimental factors and academic achievement between the two sections. Qualitatively, however, students experienced a much lower level of stress in the quiz section. Considering these two facts together, I contend that the study ended up having a positive impact on the students overall, since introducing this change could mean introducing better opinions of the learning environment while maintaining the academic rigor. That being said, the sample size and population of the study were not only small but also unique.

4.4.1 A (not so) brief note on Mudd

To understand how self-paced assessments fit into the classroom in this case study, it is critical to note the nature of the college in study as well. The college in this study is Harvey Mudd College, housing about 800 undergraduate students, located an hour from Los Angeles. The college focuses primarily on 6 departments in STEM, where all students are required to complete at least two semesters of coursework in each department, referred to as the Common Core. The introductory linear algebra course in this study, Math 40, is part of the Common Core. All students are therefore expected to take this course regardless of intended major. Moreover, particular traits of this school make the self-paced assessment ideal in achieving desired results in self-regulation.

The Honor Code

Mudd, short for Harvey Mudd College, places great importance on its Honor Code, which is maintained by students for students to be responsible for integrity in actions for all academic and non-academic affairs on campus. The Honor Code is not decided by faculty nor administration but created and maintained by the student body and respected by all parties of the College. There are consequences to breaking the Honor Code that are decided by students; often, students at Mudd are willing to take on these consequences via self-reporting incidents that are caused, regardless of intention. In many ways, it is a bridge to securing trust between one another that allows for more freedom and power for students as an active member of the College community.

The Honor Code plays a vital role in the practicality of self-paced assessments. It was expected for students to complete the assessments closed-book and independently. Another expectation was that there would be no discussion of the assessments with other students at any point in the semester so as to avoid benefiting students that may not have had completed them. To trust that students would follow these rules, which are impossible to enforce given the intentional absence of supervision, all parties involved must agree to promise integrity. Thus students need to be able to adhere to the Code, and instructors need to be able to trust that students will do so.

Therefore, I contend that a level of respect towards a code similar to that the Honor Code allows for self-paced assessments to maximize effectiveness. Without this, other measures can be taken to enforce integrity involved in the proposed method, such as having designated proctors or times for students to take assessments supervised, but this asks for further effort and resources that make the method harder to implement.

Class sizes, college demographics

The first year class of 227 students from which this sample was taken was composed of 22 percent Asian, 21 percent Latino/Latina, 5 percent African or African-American, 31 percent white and 14 percent multiracial students (College, 2017). 52 percent were women, which for a STEM-focused institution, Mudd as ranks one of the highest.

With a class this size, most courses have low student to faculty ratios that enable students access to professors more easily than perhaps at larger institutions. Furthermore, Harvey Mudd is an undergraduate-only institution, meaning there are no graduate students on campus who often take teaching assistant or recitation lecturer positions at larger schools. Professors are generally also expected to be dedicated to teaching as much as they are to research; again, this likely gives students a better chance at accessing a professor for help or advice than students elsewhere, and professors time to spend helping and providing for students directly. For instance, the instructor of the case study done here had to hand-grade and come up with all of the assessments and retries, which is a large time commitment that would easily have been unfeasible with a larger class size.

In addition, the math department faculty at Mudd is far more ethnically diverse than the national statistics shown previously. Out of 15 total tenured and tenure-track professors, 5 are women, 2 are black, and 1 is Latino. Moreover, there are 2 gay professors, and of the 3 post-docs and visiting professors (as of the 2018-2019 school year), there were 2 women of which one was Latina. The faculty at Mudd can be considered outlier to the nation-wide numbers and pose a variable that should not be disregarded when examining the study results.

Thus, it is very likely that there are definitely variables in the demographics of students and the school that may have affected the results of this study and method. This would then likely hinder predicting how effective it is at other institutions of different characteristics in population.

Mental Health and Wellness

At Harvey Mudd, awareness and improvement of mental health and wellness is actively advocated for by both academic and residential departments. Mudd is known for its intensity and rigor in curriculum; all students must go through three semesters of Common Core, which consists of 10 or so rigorous classes. During the semester in which most students take Math 40, students are also taking at least four other courses that have demanding amounts of homework and effort.

Not surprisingly, stress is a big factor that affects many students' lives. Whether from workload or academic difficulty, students are often sleep deprived or are burnt out from the consistent loads of problem sets. Math 40 is taught at a relatively fast pace than other classes, being a half-semester course, and homework tends to be focused on exercising many new definitions of terms. Thus, students often feel the need to learn the material more quickly than others, which can cause this course to feel more stressful. Since Math 40 is mandatory to graduate, there is a lot of pressure to do well in the class,

whether or not it is a course of their liking.

Given the situation, it is the institution's responsibility to reduce student stress as much as possible. Thus, if there exists a method of learning that reduces overall stress but maintains academic effectiveness, this can be viewed as an overall success, particularly at high-stress institutions like Mudd. The qualitative results of self-paced assessments point towards that this style of learning was less stressful than receiving traditional midterm/final exams. Students who noted that they could avoid the pressure-filled environment of taking a timed exam felt the benefit of the experiment. Other students saw the quizzes as a learning tool rather than an assessment, which also may have lowered stress and negativity. If similar institutions are looking to reduce stress among students and promote good mental health, this may be one way to go about doing so.

4.4.2 Self-regulation in action.

In examining the quotes from the Focus Group sessions, there are definite instances where students were unintentionally applying methods of selfregulation.

One student said, "I used the first quiz like a learning tool" because they knew that they could see where they needed improvement and retake the quiz without penalty. This is not only a method of self-monitoring but also self-instruction; the student took upon themselves to assess their knowledge and take advantage of the fact that there was no penalty to trying again. In a broader scope, this is metacognition in action, where self-paced assessments are giving them a chance to understand how they learn and where to improve. This also means that the power is in the students' hands to control what they believe is a correct assessment of their learning, rather than a single examination taken at a time not of their choosing.

Some students pointed out possible areas where they wanted to take charge of what could have been done in the experiment better. One student said, they "wanted a deadline" for the first try of a quiz in order to avoid having them pile up. The only deadline to these quizzes were that they had to be completed before the end of the semester. By saying that they wanted more deadlines, the student is asking for what they wish would help them better their learning, particularly in helping them self-monitor their habits in completing assignments. On a similar note, another student pointed out that a "release date" for each of the quizzes would have helped them keep track of when they were coming so as to help them prepare for it in advance. This is another mode of self-regulation where the student possibly tries to plan ahead and figures out what they need to do logistically for them to minimize cramming.

As mentioned before, Math 40 is a fast course. This was noted by both sections, but the control section was significantly more demanding of the need for more practice problems (particularly on proofs), while the quiz section focused on whether the quizzes were beneficial to keeping them in track through the course. The control sections' frustrations that there were not enough examples or practice problems seem not to have appeared in the quiz section perhaps because the quizzes themselves acted as a sort of practice. How nothing was said of the lack of understanding on how to do proofs shows that the quizzes were able to perhaps achieve more academically than homework and lectures alone. Furthermore, students in the quiz section were actively noting their progress through the course; while a few students noted that they felt they had forgotten a lot of the first couple lectures, others noted that the quizzes forced them to return to these concepts. Self-assessment involves the realization of how one is doing in mastering or understanding a concept-students in the quiz section (no matter what they thought) had a general idea of how they were doing with the material, therefore exercising further metacognition.

While this was a small sample size, there seemed to be optimistic evidence towards how self-paced assessments could improve and engage metacognitive abilities and reinforce students' power in the classroom, which aligns with hoping to see aspects of power and identity from Gutierrez's definition of the critical axes be more prominently represented.

4.4.3 A question to consider

I This case study proposes an open question: can self-paced assessments help to address inequitable learning environments?

I ask this question in hopes to get more efforts of gathering a larger data set to work with, both quantitatively and qualitatively. This study was a small example of self-paced assessments could be used in a mathematics classroom. Though the student sample and school demographics are unique, there is a lot that can be done to implement either a part of the method or change the method to cater the need of other institutions and students.

I think that more experiments done at either Harvey Mudd or similar, small liberal arts colleges could give more insight into how effective this method is, in particular focusing on how it could improve the power

34 The case study

dynamics of the classroom setting and improve self-regulatory skills. A different focus could also be to see how this reduces stress related to academics without hindering curricula.

All in all, this study has opened up interesting possibilities to explore in a mechanism that ultimately seemed to help students at Mudd feel lees stress and understand their learning while not impacting their academic learning much.

Bibliography

AB, G. Edgar Parker, and PhD. 1992. Getting More from Moore. *PRIMUS* 2(3):235–246. doi:10.1080/10511979208965666. URL https://doi.org/10.1080/10511979208965666.

Abakpa, Benjamin O., and Clement O. Iji. 2011. Effect of mastery learning approach on senior secondary school students' achievement in geometry. *Journal of the Science Teachers Association of Nigeria* 46(1):165–177.

Abouserie, Reda. 1994. Sources and Levels of Stress in Relation to Locus of Control and Self Esteem in University Students. *Educational Psychology* 14(3):323–330. doi:10.1080/0144341940140306. URL https://doi.org/10.1080/0144341940140306.

Andrews, Bernice, and John M. Wilding. 2004. The relation of depression and anxiety to life-stress and achievement in students. *British Journal of Psychology* 95(4):509–521. doi:10.1348/0007126042369802. URL https: //onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1348/0007126042369802.

Annamma, Subini Ancy, Yolanda Anyon, Nicole M. Joseph, Jordan Farrar, Eldridge Greer, Barbara Downing, and John Simmons. 2016. Black Girls and School Discipline: The Complexities of Being Overrepresented and Understudied. *Urban Education* 004208591664661. doi: 10.1177/0042085916646610. URL http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0042085916646610.

Ariovich, Laura, and Sadé A. Walker. 2014. Assessing Course Redesign: The Case of Developmental Math. *Research & Practice in Assessment* 9:45–57. URL https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1062722.

Badger, Emily, Claire Cain Miller, Adam Pearce, and Kevin Quealy. 2018. Extensive Data Shows Punishing Reach of Racism for Black Boys. *The*

New York Times URL https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2018/03/19/upshot/ race-class-white-and-black-men.html, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/ 2018/03/19/upshot/race-class-white-and-black-men.html.

Battey, Dan, and Luis A. Leyva. 2016. A Framework for Understanding Whiteness in Mathematics Education. *Journal of Urban Mathematics Education* 9(2). URL http://ed-osprey.gsu.edu/ojs/index.php/JUME/article/view/294.

Blair, Richelle, Ellen Kirkman, and James Maxwell. 2018. Statistical Abstract of Undergraduate Programs in the Mathematical Sciences in the United States: Fall 2015 CBMS Survey. Tech. rep., American Mathematical Society. doi:10.1090/cbmssurvey/2015. URL http://www.ams.org/profession/data/ cbms-survey/cbms2015.

Bligh, Donald A. 1998. What's the Use of Lectures? Intellect Books.

Bloom, Benjamin S. 1968. Learning for Mastery. Instruction and Curriculum. Regional Education Laboratory for the Carolinas and Virginia, Topical Papers and Reprints, Number 1. *Evaluation Comment* 1(2). URL https: //eric.ed.gov/?id=ED053419.

Bradley, Kirk. 2017. *Evaluating the effects of mastery learning in postsecondary developmental mathematics*. Ph.D. thesis, ProQuest Information & Learning, US.

Buchmann, Claudia, Dennis J. Condron, and Vincent J. Roscigno. 2010. Shadow Education, American Style: Test Preparation, the SAT and College Enrollment. *Social Forces* 89(2):435–461. doi:10.1353/sof.2010.0105. URL https://academic.oup.com/sf/article/89/2/435/2235270.

Bureau, US Census. 2013. Poverty Rates for Selected Detailed Race & Hispanic Groups: 2007-2011. URL https://www.census.gov/library/publications/2013/acs/acsbr11-17.html.

Burris, Joanna S., and Lee Schroeder. 1972. Developmental Mathematics: Self-Instruction with Mathematics Laboratory. *The Two-Year College Mathematics Journal* 3(1):16–22. doi:10.2307/3026792. URL http://www.jstor.org/stable/3026792.

Busato, Vittorio V, Frans J Prins, Jan J Elshout, and Christiaan Hamaker. 2000. Intellectual ability, learning style, personality, achievement motivation and academic success of psychology students in higher education. *Personality and* *Individual Differences* 29(6):1057–1068. doi:10.1016/S0191-8869(99)00253-6. URL http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0191886999002536.

Card, David, and Jesse Rothstein. 2007. Racial segregation and the black–white test score gap. *Journal of Public Economics* 91(11):2158–2184. doi: 10.1016/j.jpubeco.2007.03.006. URL http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0047272707000503.

Chen, Cheng-Huan1, and Chiung-Hui1 Chiu, cchui@ntnu.edu.tw. 2016. Collaboration Scripts for Enhancing Metacognitive Self-regulation and Mathematics Literacy. *International Journal of Science & Mathematics Education* 14(2):263–280. doi:10.1007/s10763-015-9681-y. URL http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=eft&AN=113704374& site=ehost-live&scope=site.

Cheung, Kwok-cheung, Soi-kei Mak, and Pou-seong Sit. 2018. Resolving the attitude–achievement paradox based on anchoring vignettes: evidences from the PISA 2012 mathematics study. *Asia Pacific Education Review* 1–11. doi:10.1007/s12564-018-9526-9. URL https://link-springer-com.ccl.idm.oclc. org/article/10.1007/s12564-018-9526-9.

Cohen, David W. 1982. A Modified Moore Method for Teaching Undergraduate Mathematics. *The American Mathematical Monthly* 89(7):473–490. doi:10.2307/2321385. URL https://www.jstor.org/stable/2321385.

College, Harvey Mudd. 2017. Harvey mudd class of 2021. URL https://www.hmc.edu/about-hmc/2017/07/25/harvey-mudd-college-welcomes-class-2021/.

Corte, Erik de, Lieven Verschaffel, and Peter Op't Eynde. 2000. Chapter 21 - Self-Regulation: A Characteristic and a Goal of Mathematics Education. In *Handbook of Self-Regulation*, eds. Monique Boekaerts, Paul R. Pintrich, and Moshe Zeidner, 687–726. San Diego: Academic Press. doi: 10.1016/B978-012109890-2/50050-0. URL http://www.sciencedirect.com/ science/article/pii/B9780121098902500500.

Crawley, Kayla, and Paul Hirschfield. 2018. Examining the School-to-Prison Pipeline Metaphor. *Oxford Research Encyclopedia of Criminology and Criminal Justice* doi:10.1093/acrefore/9780190264079.013. 346. URL http://oxfordre.com/view/10.1093/acrefore/9780190264079.001.0001/ acrefore-9780190264079-e-346.

38 Bibliography

Dewar, Jacqueline, Pao-sheng Hsu, and Harriet Pollatsek. 2016. *Mathematics Education: A Spectrum of Work in Mathematical Sciences Departments*. Springer. Google-Books-ID: yyScDQAAQBAJ.

Dixon-Roman, Ezekiel, Howard Everson, and John Mcardle. 2013. Race, Poverty and SAT Scores: Modeling the Influences of Family Income on Black and White High School Students' SAT Performance. *Teachers College Record* 115.

Dunlap, L K, and G Dunlap. 1989. A self-monitoring package for teaching subtraction with regrouping to students with learning disabilities. *Journal of Applied Behavior Analysis* 22(3):309–314. doi:10.1901/jaba.1989.22-309. URL https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1286182/.

Finau, Teukava, David F. Treagust, Mihye Won, and A. L. Chandrasegaran. 2018. Effects of a Mathematics Cognitive Acceleration Program on Student Achievement and Motivation. *International Journal of Science and Mathematics Education* 16(1):183–202. doi:10.1007/s10763-016-9763-5. URL http://link. springer.com/article/10.1007/s10763-016-9763-5.

Flores, Alfinio. 2007. Examining Disparities in Mathematics Education: Achievement Gap or Opportunity Gap? *The High School Journal* 91(1):29–42. URL http://www.jstor.org/stable/40367921.

Fong, Carlton J., and Jaimie M. Krause. 2014. Lost Confidence and Potential: A Mixed Methods Study of Underachieving College Students' Sources of Self-Efficacy. *Social Psychology of Education: An International Journal* 17(2):249–268. URL http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=eric&AN=EJ1039527&site=ehost-live&scope=site.

Freeman, Scott, Sarah L. Eddy, Miles McDonough, Michelle K. Smith, Nnadozie Okoroafor, Hannah Jordt, and Mary Pat Wenderoth. 2014. Active learning increases student performance in science, engineering, and mathematics. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 111(23):8410– 8415. doi:10.1073/pnas.1319030111. URL http://www.pnas.org/content/111/ 23/8410.

Freire, Paulo. 2014. *Pedagogy of the Oppressed: 30th Anniversary Edition*. Bloomsbury Publishing USA. Google-Books-ID: oKQMBAAAQBAJ.

Green, Alexander R., Dana R. Carney, Daniel J. Pallin, Long H. Ngo, Kristal L. Raymond, Lisa I. Iezzoni, and Mahzarin R. Banaji. 2007. Implicit Bias

among Physicians and its Prediction of Thrombolysis Decisions for Black and White Patients. *Journal of General Internal Medicine* 22(9):1231–1238. doi: 10.1007/s11606-007-0258-5. URL https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-007-0258-5.

Gutierrez, Rochelle. 2009. Framing equity: Helping students "play the game" and "change the game". *Teaching for Excellence and Equity in Mathematics* 1(1):4–7.

———. 2012. Embracing Nepantla: Rethinking "Knowledge" and its Use in Mathematics Teaching. *Journal of Research in Mathematics Education* 1(1):29–56. doi:10.4471/redimat.2012.02. URL http://hipatiapress.com/hpjournals/index.php/redimat/article/view/191.

———. 2018. Why we need to rehumanize mathematics. *ResearchGate* URL https://www.researchgate.net/publication/325828845_Why_we_need_to_rehumanize_mathematics.

Gutiérrez, Rochelle. 2017. LIVING MATHEMATX: TOWARDS A VISION FOR THE FUTUREI. *Philosophy of Mathematics Education Journal* 25.

Gutstein, Eric. 2007. "And That's Just How It Starts": Teaching Mathematics and Developing Student Agency. *Teachers College Record* 109(2):420–448.

Heron, Michele Lynn. 2011. *How Does Self-Regulation Impact Student's Use of Mathematical Strategies in a Remedial Mathematics Course*. Ph.D. thesis, ProQuest LLC.

Holm, Tara. 2016. Transforming Post-Secondary Education in Mathematics. In *Mathematics Education*, eds. Jacqueline Dewar, Pao-sheng Hsu, and Harriet Pollatsek, vol. 7, 363–381. Cham: Springer International Publishing. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-44950-0_25. URL http://link.springer.com/10.1007/978-3-319-44950-0_25.

Hosein, Anesa, and Jamie Harle. 2018. The relationship between students' prior mathematical attainment, knowledge and confidence on their self-assessment accuracy. *Studies in Educational Evaluation* 56:32–41. doi:10.1016/j.stueduc.2017.10.008. URL http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0191491X16301651.

Inbar, Dan E. 1996. The free educational prison: metaphors and images. *Educational Research* 38(1):77–92. doi:10.1080/0013188960380106. URL https://doi.org/10.1080/0013188960380106.

Joseph, Nicole M., Meseret Hailu, and Denise Boston. 2017. Black Women's and Girls' Persistence in the P–20 Mathematics Pipeline: Two Decades of Children, Youth, and Adult Education Research. *Review of Research in Education* 41(1):203–227. doi:10.3102/0091732X16689045. URL http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.3102/0091732X16689045.

Katz, Brian P., and Elizabeth Thoren. 2017. Introduction to the Special Issue on Teaching Inquiry (Part I): Illuminating Inquiry. *PRIMUS* 27(1):1–7. doi:10.1080/10511970.2016.1252451. URL https://doi.org/10.1080/10511970. 2016.1252451.

Kesici, Sahin, and Ahmet Erdogan. 2009. Predicting college students' mathematics anxiety by motivational beliefs and self-regulated learning strategies. *College Student Journal* 43(2):631–642. URL http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=eft&AN= 508070480&site=ehost-live&scope=site.

Kumashiro, Kevin K. 2000. Toward a Theory of Anti-Oppressive Education. *Review of Educational Research* 70(1):25–53. doi:10.2307/1170593. URL https://www.jstor.org/stable/1170593.

Labuhn, Andju Sara, Barry J. Zimmerman, and Marcus Hasselhorn. 2010. Enhancing students' self-regulation and mathematics performance: the influence of feedback and self-evaluative standards. *Metacognition and Learning* 5(2):173–194. doi:10.1007/s11409-010-9056-2. URL https: //link-springer-com.ccl.idm.oclc.org/article/10.1007/s11409-010-9056-2.

Lage, Maureen J., Glenn J. Platt, and Michael Treglia. 2000. Inverting the Classroom: A Gateway to Creating an Inclusive Learning Environment. *The Journal of Economic Education* 31(1):30–43. doi:10.2307/1183338. URL http://www.jstor.org/stable/1183338.

Lai, Chiu-Lin, and Gwo-Jen Hwang. 2016. A self-regulated flipped classroom approach to improving students' learning performance in a mathematics course. *Computers & Education* 100:126–140. doi:10.1016/j. compedu.2016.05.006. URL http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0360131516301166.

Laursen, Sandra L., Marja-Liisa Hassi, Marina Kogan, and Timothy J. Weston. 2014. Benefits for Women and Men of Inquiry-Based Learning in College Mathematics: A Multi-Institution Study. *Journal for Research in*

Mathematics Education 45(4):406–418. doi:10.5951/jresematheduc.45.4.0406. URL https://www.jstor.org/stable/10.5951/jresematheduc.45.4.0406.

Lenz, Laurie. 2015. Active Learning in a Math for Liberal Arts Classroom. *PRIMUS* 25(3):279–296.

LOVAGLIA, MICHAEL J., REEF YOUNGREEN, JEFFREY W. LUCAS, LEDA E. NATH, ELISABET RUTSTROM, and DAVID WILLER. 2004. STEREOTYPE THREAT AND DIFFERENTIAL EXPECTED CONSEQUENCES: EXPLAINING GROUP DIFFERENCES IN MENTAL ABILITY TEST SCORES. *Sociological Focus* 37(2):107–125. URL https: //www.jstor.org/stable/20832227.

Martin, Danny Bernard. 2013. Race, Racial Projects, and Mathematics Education. *Journal for Research in Mathematics Education* 44(1):316–333.

Martin, Kimberly, Molly Goldwasser, and Eugenia Harris. 2017. Developmental Education's Impact on Students' Academic Self-Concept and Self-Efficacy. *Journal of College Student Retention: Research, Theory* & *Practice* 18(4):401–414. doi:10.1177/1521025115604850. URL https: //doi.org/10.1177/1521025115604850.

Miller, David, and Matthew Schraeder. 2015. Research on Group Learning and Cognitive Science: A Study of Motivation, Knowledge, and Self-Regulation in a Large Lecture College Algebra Class. *Mathematics Educator* 24(2):27–55. URL https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1085089.

Montague, Marjorie. 2007. Self-Regulation and Mathematics Instruction. *Learning Disabilities Research & Practice* 22(1):75–83. doi:10.1111/j.1540-5826. 2007.00232.x. URL https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/j.1540-5826. 2007.00232.x.

Morse, Robert. 2008. About That NACAC Report on the SAT. URL https://www.usnews.com/education/blogs/college-rankings-blog/2008/09/22/about-that-nacac-report-on-the-sat.

Moses, Robert P., and Charles E. Cobb. 2001. *Radical Equations: Organizing Math Literacy in America's Schools*. Boston, UNITED STATES: Beacon Press. URL http://ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/claremont/detail.action? docID=3117955.

Moss-Racusin, Corinne A., John F. Dovidio, Victoria L. Brescoll, Mark J. Graham, and Jo Handelsman. 2012. Science faculty's subtle gender biases favor male students. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 109(41):16,474–16,479. doi:10.1073/pnas.1211286109. URL http://www.pnas. org/content/109/41/16474.

Motlagh, Shahrzad Elahi, Kourosh Amrai, Mohammad Javad Yazdani, Haitham altaib Abderahim, and Hossein Souri. 2011. The relationship between self-efficacy and academic achievement in high school students. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences* 15:765–768. doi:10.1016/j. sbspro.2011.03.180. URL http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S1877042811003594.

Muis, Krista R. 2008. Epistemic profiles and self-regulated learning: Examining relations in the context of mathematics problem solving. *Contemporary Educational Psychology* 33(2):177–208. doi:10.1016/j. cedpsych.2006.10.012. URL http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0361476X06000658.

Musu-Gillette, L. 2006. Status and Trends in the Education of Racial and Ethnic Groups 2016. *National Center for Education Statistics* 188.

Poon, OiYan, Dian Squire, Corinne Kodama, Ajani Byrd, Jason Chan, Lester Manzano, Sara Furr, and Devita Bishundat. 2016. A Critical Review of the Model Minority Myth in Selected Literature on Asian Americans and Pacific Islanders in Higher Education. *Review of Educational Research* 86(2):469–502. doi:10.3102/0034654315612205. URL https://doi.org/10.3102/ 0034654315612205.

Ross, Peter. 2007. R. L. Moore: mathematician & teacher. *The Mathematical Intelligencer* 29(4):75–79. doi:10.1007/BF02986178. URL http://link.springer. com/10.1007/BF02986178.

Ross, Shannon E., Bradley C. Niebling, and Teresa M. Heckert. 1999. Sources of Stress among College Students. *College Student Journal* 33(2):312. URL https://www.questia.com/library/journal/1G1-62839434/ sources-of-stress-among-college-students.

Simon, Rebecca A., Mark W. Aulls, Helena Dedic, Kyle Hubbard, and Nathan C. Hall. 2015. Exploring Student Persistence in STEM Programs: A Motivational Model. *Canadian Journal of Education*

38(1). URL http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=eric&AN= EJ1057949&site=ehost-live&scope=site.

Slater, Robert. 2000. The Persistent Racial Scoring Gap on the SAT. *The Journal of Blacks in Higher Education* 29:85–88. doi:10.2307/2678849. URL https://www.jstor.org/stable/2678849.

Smyth, Frederick L., and Brian A. Nosek. 2015. On the gender–science stereotypes held by scientists: explicit accord with gender-ratios, implicit accord with scientific identity. *Frontiers in Psychology* 6. doi:10.3389/fpsyg. 2015.00415. URL https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4410517/.

Solorzano, Daniel, Miguel Ceja, and Tara Yosso. 2000. Critical Race Theory, Racial Microaggressions, and Campus Racial Climate: The Experiences of African American College Students. *The Journal of Negro Education* 69(1/2):60–73. URL https://www.jstor.org/stable/2696265.

Spencer, Steven J., Claude M. Steele, and Diane M. Quinn. 1999. Stereotype Threat and Women's Math Performance. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology* 35(1):4–28. doi:10.1006/jesp.1998.1373. URL http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0022103198913737.

Steele, C. M., and J. Aronson. 1995. Stereotype threat and the intellectual test performance of African Americans. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 69(5):797–811.

Stevens, Tara, Arturo Olivarez, William Y. Lan, and Mary K. Tallent-Runnels. 2004. Role of Mathematics Self-Efficacy and Motivation in Mathematics Performance Across Ethnicity. *The Journal of Educational Research; Bloomington* 97(4):208–221. URL https://search.proquest.com/ docview/204194050/abstract/9DEC90FE0761461EPQ/1.

Sue, Derald Wing, Christina M. Capodilupo, Gina C. Torino, Jennifer M. Bucceri, Aisha M. B. Holder, Kevin L. Nadal, and Marta Esquilin. 2007. Racial microaggressions in everyday life: Implications for clinical practice. *American Psychologist* 62(4):271–286. doi:10.1037/0003-066X.62.4.271. URL http://doi.apa.org/getdoi.cfm?doi=10.1037/0003-066X.62.4.271.

Thevenin, Melissa K. 2007. *Mentors, role models, and differences in self-efficacy and motivation among construction management students*. Thesis, Colorado State University. Libraries. URL https://dspace.library.colostate.edu/handle/ 10217/88608.

Travers, Nan L., and Barry G. Sheckley. 2000. *Changes in Students' Self-Regulation Based on Different Teaching Methodologies*. URL https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED445631.

Ventista, Ourania Maria. 2018. Self-assessment in Massive Open Online Courses. *E-Learning and Digital Media* 15(4):165–175. doi:10.1177/2042753018784950. URL https://doi.org/10.1177/2042753018784950.

Wang, Wenlan, Hongbiao Yin, Genshu Lu, and Qiaoping Zhang. 2017. Environment Matters: Exploring the Relationships between the Classroom Environment and College Students' Affect in Mathematics Learning in China. *Asia Pacific Education Review* 18(3):321–333.

Yong, Darryl, Rachel Levy, and Nancy Lape. 2015. Why No Difference? A Controlled Flipped Classroom Study for an Introductory Differential Equations Course. *PRIMUS* 25(9-10):907–921. doi:10.1080/10511970.2015. 1031307. URL https://doi.org/10.1080/10511970.2015.1031307.

Yoshinobu, Stan, and Matthew Jones. 2013. An Overview of Inquiry-Based Learning in Mathematics. In *Wiley Encyclopedia of Operations Research and Management Science*, 1–11. American Cancer Society. doi:10.1002/9780470400531.eorms1065. URL https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10. 1002/9780470400531.eorms1065.

Zappe, Sarah, Robert Leicht, John Messner, Thomas Litzginer, and Hyeon Woo Lee. 2009. "Flipping" the classroom to explore active learning in a large undergraduate course. *Proc Am Soc Eng Educ Ann Conference Exhibition*.

Zollinger, Steven. 2017. The Impact of an Online, Mastery, and Project-Based Developmental Math Curriculum on Student Achievement and Attitude. *Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies* URL http://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations/4120.